Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on Monday, May 21, 2018 at 7:00 pm in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, and 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, New York.
Present:


Mayor Gina Picinich




Deputy Mayor Jean Farber

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Trustee Peter Grunthal

Trustee Karen Schleimer


Also Present:


Edward W. Brancati, Village Manager
Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney

Prior to the start of the Village Board meeting the Village Board held an informal interview with Mr. Wayne Spector regarding his interest in serving on the Zoning Board of Appeals as an alternate member.
Regular Village Board Meeting

Mayor Picinich opened the Village Board Meeting and led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Picinich asked everyone to remain standing for a moment to remember that it is a pleasure for us to be here seated at this table, that we serve the people of this community, and that every decision we make is on their behalf.  She also asked to keep in mind both the Sanchez and Mannion Families who have lost people this week who they love very dearly.

Westchester County Police Department Presentation

Mayor Picinich stated that we are ending Police Week and we in the Village of Mount Kisco are very fortunate to have a wonderful relationship and partnership with the Westchester County Police.  They are here tonight in order to share and celebrate folks from across our community.  


Sergeant Jim Dress, Patrol Division and Executive Officer the Westchester County Ceremonial Unit gave a presentation recognizing those businesses that participated in last year’s Cops for Cones event.   


Sergeant Dress also recognized the Service Manager from Mount Kisco Chevrolet for his involvement and support for the attempted murder of Westchester County Police Officer David Sanchez.
Public Hearing Continued – Zoning Code ML Light Manufacturing District 

There were no public comments.
Public Hearing Continued – RD Research and Development, ML Light Manufacturing District, Supplemental Use Regulations and the Zoning Definitions to permit, regulations and define Full Service Grocery Stores and Family Recreation Facilities.

There were no public comments.  


Trustee Schleimer asked if we’ve heard back from the Town of Bedford or the Planning Board with regard to this proposal.


Mayor Picinich replied that we’ve only heard back from the Westchester County Planning Board.  We haven’t received anything from the Town of Bedford.  The Planning Board has not given us their written comments yet, but I am expecting that shortly.  

Mayor Picinich reminded everyone that these public hearings will remain open for all purposes that is for both written and verbal comment.  
1)
Communications: None.
2)
Petitions: None.
3)
Board, Committee and Commission Reports: None.
4)
Village Manager’s Reports: 


a.
Monthly Water Report – April 2018.

Village Manager Brancati announced that the total water production in April was 33,670,000 gallons for a daily average production of 1,122,333 gallons per day.  The March average was 1,105,032 gpd and the February average production was 1,073,214 gpd.  All of that production has come solely from Byram Lake.  The Leonard Park Wells have been off line for the last few months.  As of April 30th, Byram Lake was at 100% capacity.  
5)
Board Reports:

Trustee Grunthal reported that the Conservation Advisory Council met last week and they expressed their appreciation that the “no mow” zones were respected at Leonard Park.  I did notice however, that here at Branch Brook the mowing has taken place extremely close to the stream.  I hope that we can put up markers or lines so that Branch Brook can be respected as well as the Kisco River down at Leonard Park.


Trustee Grunthal noted that the Conservation Advisory Council will be hosting an Eco therapy event on June 2, 2018 at 10:30 am at the Leonard Park Tea House on how the environmental connection is good for your health.  The Leonard Park Committee met last week and, among other things, they approved a monument to recognize very special volunteers of the Village who meet the criteria of a lot of service without compensation to the Village over a long period of time in which they made a real contribution.  A few more details have to be settled and that will then come back to the Village Board for consideration.  Trustee Grunthal noted that he had copies of the renderings of the proposed monument that he would pass along to the Trustees after tonight’s meeting.

Trustee Albanese stated that he hopes that everyone likes all of the plantings that have been done in the “Adopt-an-Area” sites in the Village.  I want to thank Fortunato and Rocco Cambareri for the incredible job that they did at the entrance of Bedford Road.  When I drive into Mount Kisco now, the site is a breath of fresh air.  Charlie Pieragostini, Tony Cutri, and Joe Amuso did the plantings a couple of weeks ago in the triangle at the intersection of Bedford Road and Barker Street, which is starting to grow and looks beautiful too.  The Beautification Committee did a great job planting around Fountain Park, more work is going to be done in that area.  I’m confident that the folks adopting the final areas are going to come through over the next couple of weeks.  They have been delayed due to the rain and I fully understand.  Valvano Landscaping, under the direction of Committee member Angela Loffa, is almost done with the entrance to Leonard Park.  They did a little bit today and will be finalizing that soon and we moved the signs that had been placed there.  Naranjo Landscaping and Green Design will be starting the area by Chief Kisco this week and hopefully will be done by Memorial Day.  Jose Bergamo is going to be doing plantings around the Gazebo, and they are also partnering with Westchester Bank and maybe the Sawmill Club.  The small triangle area near Ben and Jerry’s Ice Cream is going to be done by the Mount Kisco Arts Council.  Pat Bueti of Great Oak Landscape and Design along with Locali Restaurant will be doing Kirby Plaza and the Clock area.  Our next phase is going to be for store owners and landlords to adopt their own areas with planters, plus hopefully, they start painting and hanging plants and improving the downtown.  Then we are going to start our bench program, which is putting benches throughout the town so people can actually eat lunch out there, meet-up, and make Mount Kisco more communal.  So special thanks to all of the members of the Beautification Committee and the Adopt-an-Area Committee for the great job they are doing with all of the work in putting everyone together.  Finally, I want to wish everyone a great Memorial Day Weekend and remember all of the people that have served us in the past.

Trustee Schleimer thanked Trustee Albanese and the Members of the Adopt-an-Area Program and the Beautification Committee for all of the beautiful planting around Town.  People have stopped me everywhere to let me know how wonderful this effort is and how much it is appreciated.  It was Trustee Albanese’s brain child and I thank you.  You deserve every bit of credit for making it happen, congratulations, it is a great thing.

Trustee Schleimer announced that the Westchester County Clerk is now taking and filing Military Discharge Papers.  They are doing it at no charge.  Veterans’ should take advantage of opportunities to know that an image can be made available to them free of charge should it ever be needed.  To file, bring your original DD-214, which will be copied and returned to you immediately, to the legal division in the County Clerk’s office.  All of this is done for veterans at no charge.  

Trustee Schleimer stated that the Town of Bedford has had a request for a proclamation for National Gun Awareness Day, which is June 1-3, 2018.  The initiative is to wear orange to honor those who have lost their lives and demand a future free from gun violence.  I am noting this because we are not going to have a board meeting before June 1st so people should be aware and perhaps wear orange.  


Deputy Mayor Farber reminded everyone that Memorial Day is just around the corner and that the annual Mount Kisco Memorial Day parade will march down Main Street next Wednesday, May 30th at 6:30 pm.  The American Legion Post 136 is once again sponsoring the parade which will begin this year at the corner of Smith Avenue and Main Street and end at the War Memorial right next to Village Hall where a ceremony will take place.  After the conclusion of the ceremony, all are invited back to the American Legion for refreshments.  If there is rain that evening, the ceremony will take place right inside of the American Legion building at 6:30pm.  This is always a really special event as we pay tribute to our Veterans who made the ultimate sacrifice for our Country.  So please join us for this event as it’s more than just the beginning of summer and swimming pools opening, it is actually based on something quite somber.  

The Mount Kisco Arts Council will be meeting on May 22nd, to put the finishing touches on these outstanding programs that we are bringing to Mount Kisco.  Please mark your calendars for Saturday, June 9th for the 2nd Annual Summer Art Show with live music, affordable art, and great food.  The big event will be in the back of Village Hall from 2:00 pm to 7:00 pm.  Please remember that the outdoor music series of eight (8) concerts begins the following Wednesday, June 13th at Fountain Park right in front of the Library and Village Hall.  The concert series begins at 6:30 pm and goes until 8:00 pm on alternating Wednesday evenings through September.  All concerts are FREE and we have quite a schedule.  Meanwhile Fountain Park does look amazing.  The Beautification Committee did an outstanding job planting around the fountain and Mount Kisco is coming alive and looking beautiful.  


The Chamber of Commerce 2018 Citizen of the Year Award was celebrated on Wednesday night May 9th.  It was a sell-out evening which all gathered to honor Jack and Eva Marshall who have given so very much to our Village.  The Boys and Girls Club of Northern Westchester was the Organization of the Year, this year.  


Finally, the 2nd Downtown Design Work Shop was held on Saturday morning May 12th at the Library to continue the public conversation with our Comprehensive Development Plan.  What are our goals?  I think to activate and rejuvenate our downtown Village, while also improving transportation access and traffic.  We must maintain sufficient parking and upgrade the public space with lighting, landscape, and streetscape improvements.  We want to keep the identity of Mount Kisco within the proper scale.  It’s all very exciting and all of us can participate.  The next public Comprehensive Plan meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 13th at 7:00 pm at the Library, which will also be the same night that the Mount Kisco Arts Council is going to be having their first concert which begins at 6:30pm.  So come downtown a little earlier, enjoy some music, and then participate in the next level of making our Village better.  I hope to see everyone next Wednesday evening at the Memorial Day Parade.  

Mayor Picinich stated that our Marketing Team, at a Work Session last week, presented a concept to the Board of Trustees which was greeted with great enthuisum.  So they are going to continue to develop an implementation plan for sharing that concept across our community. 


Mayor Picinich reported that new officers were installed at the Fox Senior Center and we thank all of them for stepping up and stepping forward for all of the work that they do in our community.  


Mayor Picinich stated that she participated in an elected officials shared services meeting which was held for elected officials across Westchester County.  The purpose of this meeting is for all of us, as a County, to focus on how we can share some of the services that are provided.  If not broadly with all of Westchester County, then within and among smaller communities.  The goal is to reduce expenses to taxpayers through these partnerships.  So the Village of Mount Kisco will be working in cooperation with neighboring communities and the County to find ways that we can leverage those relationships to reduce expenses.  


Mayor Picinich stated that we did have a meeting with folks from Foxwood, Brookside, and also Sutton Manor, with reference to their concerns about the proposed zoning changes at 333 N. Bedford Road.  I want to publically say thank you to all of those folks who participated in attending that meeting.  They have great concerns.  Some said that they feel like they are fighting for their home and that is a horrible situation to be in.  I just want to say publically that I do understand that and I would not see a way forward with this plan unless I truly thought that we could create a better balance than currently exists on behalf of the residents in that area.

Mayor Picinich stated that our Economic Development Council is moving forward with something that I think is very exciting, which is an Open House here in Mount Kisco.  Taking a concept from the realtor world, we are inviting in prospective business owners and commercial realtors to talk about the benefits of opening a business in Mount Kisco.  We will be sharing data and information while also showcasing those places that are still vacant.  Although I will say that some leases have been signed recently so that number is dwindling quickly.  An invitation went out yesterday, so we will be hearing more about that initiative.  The Open House is scheduled to be held on June 14th in the Community Room of the Library.


Mayor Picinich stated that as part of our Comprehensive Development Plan process we are setting a goal of making our Village more walkable and one of the ways that we can do that is improving the spaces and areas in which we can walk.  It has been noted by many people that the poor condition of the sidewalk in the area of Sterling Bank, was of concern.  As a result, and having met with the Village Manager and some other folks, we are going to initiate a project to repair the sidewalks in that area.  Continuing to make our community more walkable is certainly a very important goal and we will work towards achieving that objective.  
6)
Old Business: None.
7)
New Business: 
a.
Resolution to provide Capital Project Financing for various capital projects #5-21-1.
The following resolution was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Trustee Albanese in connection with the adoption of the fiscal year 2017/2018 budget to establish/modify the use of reserve fund balance moneys, as appropriate.  

Resolved, the fiscal year 2017/2018 adopted budget are hereby adopted and modified as follows:

Budget – Capital Fund

Increase Capital Fund Revenues:

004.0000.5031.0104 Inter-fund Revenue – Shoppers Park
$
100,000.00

004.0000.5031.0174 Inter-fund Revenue – Branch Brook Imp.
$
       136.00

004.0000.5031.0146 Inter-fund Revenue – Various Paving
$           49,346.65

004.0000.5031.0182 Inter-fund Revenue – General Pool Imp.
$           10,000.00

004.0000.5031.0177 Inter-fund Revenue – Streetscape

$           20,000.00


Total








$
 179,482.65
Increase Capital Fund Appropriations:

004.3320.2104.0000 Expenses – Shoppers Park Pay Stations
$
100,000.00
004.3320.2174.0000 Expenses – Branch Brook Improvements
$
       136.00

004.5110.2146.0000 Expenses – Various Paving


$        
  49,346.65

004.7142.2182.0000 Expenses – Memorial Pool Repairs

$           10,000.00

004.8020.2177.0000 Expenses – Downtown Streetscape

$           20,000.00

Total








$
179,482.65

Resolution for Use of Moneys from Capital Reserve Fund
Whereas, the Board of Trustees established a Capital Reserve Fund in January 2002 to finance all or part of the cost of construction, reconstruction or acquisition of capital improvements or acquisition of equipment, and 

Be it resolved, the Board of Trustees hereby authorizes the use of $ 179,482.65 from the Designated for Capital Projects account (account 001.0000.0911) towards these capital projects.

This resolution is adopted subject to permissive referendum.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
b.
Resolution to provide Capital Project Financing for future projects #5-21-2.

The following resolution was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber in connection with the 2017 recommendation of the Finance Committee to maintain a 25% of budget reserve balance, to move Unassigned Fund Balance money to Restricted – Designated for Capital Projects.  

2017 General Fund Audited Financial Statements Unassigned Fund Balance
$ 6,520,483

2018-2019 Budget of $ 22,044,764 at 25%




$ 5,511,191
Balance available for transfer






$ 1,009,292

Resolution to Transfer Fund Balance

001.0000.0911 Designated for Capital Projects


      $ 1,009,292.00


001.0000.0909 Unassigned Fund Balance



     ($ 1,009,292.00)


Net Impact








      0.00


This budget modification will establish project funding for future capital projects (General Fund Village Wide).


The net impact on the total overall fund balances is $ 0.00 (zero).
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
c.
Resolution authorizing the Village Manager to sign the contract between the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and Local 456, International Brotherhood of Teamsters, Chauffeurs, Warehousemen and Helpers of America - June 1, 2017 to May 31, 2021.
The following resolution was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber authoring the Village Manager to sign the contract between the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and Local 456, International Brotherhood of Teamsters, Chauffeurs, Warehousemen and Helpers of American – June 1, 2017 to May 31, 2021; all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

d.
Resolution authorizing the Tax Certiorari Settlement for Philar Reality.
The following Resolution was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber authorizing the Tax Certiorari Settlement for Philar Realty located at 383 North Bedford Road;

WHEREAS, petitions have been filed by the property owner below, challenging real property tax assessments on the Town and Village assessment rolls with respect to the following parcels:

Property Owner

Tax Designation


Years
Philar Realty 

 
69.43-1-2; 69.43-1-3

2013 to 2017 (Town)

 

      






2014 to 2017 (Village)

WHEREAS, petitioner’s court challenge is now pending in the Supreme Court, Westchester County; and

WHEREAS, the Village and the property owner have reached a mutually agreeable resolution;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the Office of the Village Attorney is authorized to execute a settlement on behalf of the Town for assessments for no less than the following:

Parcel 69.43-1-2

Village and Town Proceedings Discontinued for all Years
Parcel 69.43-1-3

Village Proceedings:

Assessment Year:
Original:
Proposed Settlement:
Reduction:
2014


$100,000
$66,825


$33,175 
2015


$95,000
$57,915


$37,085 
2016


$95,000
$57,105


$37,895 
2017


$95,000
$57,540


$37,460 
Town Proceedings:

Assessment Year:
Original:
Proposed Settlement:
Reduction:
2013


$206,000
$141,075


$64,925

2014


$185,000
$122,040


$62,960

2015


$185,000
$118,530


$66,470

2016


$185,000
$117,720


$67,280

2017


$135,000
$120,750


$14,250

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
e.
Resolution authorizing unpaid Water/Sewer Rents to Levy on Village Tax Roll.

The following resolution was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer authorizing the unpaid Water/Sewer Rents to be levied on the 2018/2019 Real Property Tax Roll in accordance with State Law and Village Code, all in favor.
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

f.
Resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute the Urban County Cooperation Agreement between the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and the County of Westchester.


The following resolution was made by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer authorizing the Mayor of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco to enter into an agreement with the County of Westchester for the purpose of undertaking a Community Development Program; 


WHEREAS, the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development of the United States is authorized, under Title I of the Housing and Community Development Act of 1974 as amended, and Title II of the National Affordable Housing Act of 1990, as amended, to make grants to states and other units of general local government to help finance Community Development Programs; and


WHEREAS, Section 99-h of the General Municipal Law of the State of New York grants to any municipal corporation the power, either individually or jointly with one or more municipal corporations, to apply for, accept and expend funds made available by the federal government, either directly or through the State, pursuant to the provisions of any Federal law which is not inconsistent with the statutes or constitution of this State, in order to administer, conduct or participate with the Federal government in programs relating to the general welfare of the inhabitants of such municipal corporation; and


WHEREAS, the Community Development Act of 1974 as amended, Title II of the National Affordable Housing Act of 1990, as amended, and any “Eligible Activities” thereunder are not inconsistent with the statutes or Constitution of the State; and


WHEREAS, a number of municipalities have requested Westchester’s participation, and the County of Westchester has determined that it is desirable and in the public interest that it make application for Community Development Block Grant funds and HOME funds as an Urban County; and


WHEREAS, participation by the County of Westchester as an Urban County in the Community Development Program requires that the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and the County of Westchester cooperate in undertaking, or assisting in undertaking, essential community development and housing activities, specifically those activities authorized by statutes enacted pursuant to Article 18 of the New York State Constitution.


WHEREAS, this Board deems it to be in the public interest for the Village/Town of Mount Kisco to enter into a Cooperation Agreement with the County of Westchester for the aforesaid purposes.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that Mayor Gina D. Picinich be and hereby is authorized to execute a Cooperation Agreement between the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and the County of Westchester for the purposes of undertaking a Community Development Program pursuant to the Housing and Community development Act of 1974 as amended and Title II of the National Affordable Housing Act of 1990, as amended.


The foregoing resolution was adopted upon roll call as follows:

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
g.
Resolution to schedule a public hearing on June 18, 2018 at 7:00 pm to discuss applications to be submitted for Community Development Block Grant funding through the Urban County Consortium.
The following motion was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Trustee Albanese scheduling a public hearing on Monday, June 18, 2018 at 7:00 pm or as soon thereafter as possible, in the Frank DiMicco Board room in Village Hall; 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, NY regarding the discussion of applications to be submitted for Program Year 2019 – 2021 through the Westchester County Urban County Consortium for Community Development Block Grants for projects related to economic development, affordable housing, and improving local public infrastructure; all in favor.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
h.
Resolution authorizing the Village Manager to execute the proposed term sheet between the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and BQ Energy.

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese authoring the Village Manager to execute the proposed term sheet between the Village/Town of Mount Kisco and BQ Energy and that BQ Energy would guarantee all of the obligations of its “special proposed limited liability company that will be established” reflected in paragraph 12, provided that it is understood that such guarantee will be incorporated into the subsequent drafted contact the Village authorized its release from escrow; all in favor.  
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

i.
Appointment of an Alternate Member to the Zoning Board of Appeals.


The following motion was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber to appoint Mr. Wayne Spector to the Zoning Board of Appeals as an Alternate Member (term to expire 12/6/2021); all in favor.  

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

h.
Request an Executive Session.


The following motion was offered by Mayor Picinich and seconded by Trustee Albanese to enter into an Executive Session regarding the proposed sale of real property; all in favor.

Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye
8)
Bills –
The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese to pay the bills as presented to the Board dated May 17, 2018 for the months of April and May, 2018; all in favor.

General Fund




$ 96,337.95
Water Fund




  28,074.70


Sewer Fund




   13,194.41


Library





    4,140.37


Capital Fund




 263,201.77
Trust Fund




    3,545.00




TOTAL


$408,494.20
Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye

Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

9)      Approval of Minutes – 

The following motion was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Trustee Albanese approving the Regular Meeting Minutes of April 30, 2018, as submitted.

Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich



Aye

Deputy Mayor Farber


Aye

Trustee Albanese


Aye
Trustee Grunthal


Aye

Trustee Schleimer


Aye

10)
Non-Local Business:  None.
11)
Public Comment:  None.
Meeting closed at 10:05 pm.
_______________________________







Edward W. Brancati







Village Manager
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